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Meeting Minutes
December 3, 2015
4:00 p.m.
Attendance: Patti Anania (Vice Chair), Greg Radlinski, Danny Ferreira, Ralph Hodges, Ernest McDuffie, Ted Wendler, John Pittman, Charlie Kleeman
Excused: Marc Hassan, Abner Davis
Also: Tommy Carter – Council Auditor’s Office; Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Joe Andrews – Concerned Taxpayers of Duval County
Vice Chairwoman Anania convened the meeting at 4:00 p.m. with a quorum present and the attendees introduced themselves for the record.  
Minutes

Motion: approve the minutes of the November 5, 2015 meeting as distributed – approved unanimously.
Public comment
None
Auditor’s report: Tommy Carter of the Council Auditor’s Office reported that the office has not released any new reports since the last meeting. The budget quarterly summary through September 30th will be released on December 15th and several audits are currently underway.
Committee reports
Legislative Tracking Committee
Chairman Radlinski reported that the committee had met and had a lengthy discussion with Jeff Foster, Division Chief of Solid Waste, regarding flow control of solid waste and construction and demolition debris recycling. The committee ultimately had no recommendation on Ordinance 2015-692.
2015-783 (appropriating $330,779 from the Drainage System Rehab account to the Fire and Rescue Department salary account): the committee had been concerned that this bill might be appropriating revenue from the non-ad valorem stormwater fee to another department for non-stormwater purposes. Learning that the funds being transferred were pay-as-you-go General Fund revenues for drainage rather than stormwater fee revenues, the committee had no comment.
2015-781 (approving a 14th amendment to the Jaguar’s stadium lease to provide for joint City/team funding of various improvements in and around EverBank Field): the committee did not object to the improvement projects but did believe that the use of the convention development tax would exhaust that revenue source which is currently used to fund repairs and maintenance of Sports Complex facilities, causing the City to have to turn to General Fund revenues to pay for those needs. Commissioner McDuffie said that once again the City is waiving Part 6 of the Procurement Code (minority business participation) for this project as it does with every other large construction project, leaving minority contractors without a fair share of the contracting opportunities. Commissioner Ferreira expressed a desire for an ironclad assurance that the taxpayers would not have to foot the bill for any cost overruns and for the maintenance and repairs of Sports Complex facilities. Commissioner Kleeman questioned what the return on the City’s investment would be and whether that was taken into account in making the decision to invest $45 million into the project.
Motion (Radlinski): the TRUE Commission takes the position that it does not object to the  proposed stadium improvements but does object to the use of the convention development tax as the funding mechanism, especially if this would exhaust the availability of revenues from that tax to use for necessary Sports Complex maintenance and repairs – 

Motion (Hodges): amend the prior motion to add a second objection to the waiver of the Procurement Code minority participation requirement – 
The motion as amended was approved 6-2 (Ferreira and Kleeman opposed).
Audit Committee
Commissioner Anania reported that the committee had met immediately prior to the commission meeting and discussed several audits. 
#764 – Quarterly Budget Summary for 6 Months Ending March 31, 2015 

Motion: the TRUE Commission approves without comment – approved 8-0

#765 – Supervisor of Elections Audit:  the committee still has questions and has requested additional information from the City administration.
#766 – JPA Payroll Audit: Chairwoman Anania will conduct the review of this audit.
#767 – Clerk of the Courts: Ms. Anania referenced an e-mail received from Clerk of the Courts Ronnie Fussell in response to a list of questions about the audit posed to him by Commissioner Hodges in which the Clerk indicated that his office had cooperated fully with the Council Auditor’s Office during the course of the audit and had no further comment to make. The committee expressed disappointment in the response and Ms. Anania indicated that she would contact Mr. Fussell to see if a further response could be obtained. 
#768 - Quarterly Budget Summary for the Nine Months Ending June 30, 2015: the review was assigned to Commissioner Hassan.
#769 – State Housing Initiatives Partnership Audit: Commissioner Hodges will conduct the review.
#770 – Jacksonville Fire and Rescue Department Payroll Audit: the committee still has reservations about the degree to which the Auditor’s recommendations are being implemented and feels that a follow-up needs to be done in 6 months to judge the extent of progress toward completion.
Motion: the TRUE Commission approves the audit without comment, with the understanding that the Commission will follow up in 6 months to judge the progress on implementation of the Auditor’s recommendations and additional TRUE Commission questions – approved 8-0.

Chair’s Comments
Vice Chair Anania wished all the commissioners a happy holiday season.
Old Business
Commissioner Hodges said that he had received from staff a copy of a legal memo from Assistant General Counsel Susan Grandin to Council Member John Crescimbeni produced in response to his request for an interpretation of the proper use of the Tree Mitigation Trust Funds. Mr. Hodges requested that staff distribute copies of that memo to all commissioners for their information. The Building Inspection Division bulletins providing instruction to developers on the calculation and collection of these funds have been wrong for many years, despite the General Counsel’s Office having instructed the department that it was misinterpreting the ordinances as far back as 1999. He also requested staff to inquire about when revised bulletins would be forthcoming from the Building Inspection Division.
Commissioner Wendler said that he had spoken with the City Council President and Vice President and asked them both when a revenue source to fund the City’s accelerated payment on the unfunded accrued actuarial liability on the Police and Fire Pension could be expected. They both said that Mayor Curry will propose a funding solution shortly after the New Year.

New Business
None
Public Comment
Joe Andrews of Concerned Taxpayers of Duval County was pleased that the TRUE Commission had voted to oppose the use of the convention development tax to fund the proposed stadium and Sports Complex improvements. He had listened to the lengthy debate on the ordinance in the Finance Committee and challenged the statement by Chief Administrative Officer Sam Mousa that the Capital Improvement Project listing amounts to a “wish list”; Mr. Andrews believes it represents something much more concrete than a “wish list”, or at least is should if it is to have any use as a planning document. He echoed Commissioner Kleeman’s earlier comments about whether a calculation of the return on the City’s investment in the stadium projects had been performed and whether a market analysis has been done to prove the likely usage and revenue generation of the amphitheater and covered practice field. Mr. Andrews is astounded at the number of City Council votes that are unanimous, leading one to question the degree to which any independent thinking or dissent is taking place among the members.  He also believes the TRUE Commission would be justified in taking a position on pending Ordinance 2015-697 that would amend the Council Rules to prohibit council members from responding to texts during meetings and to require disclosure of the content of text messages received during meetings that pertain to bills on the agenda. The City Council is being sued over violations of the Government in the Sunshine Act for its members’ texting practices which will likely lead to an expensive settlement.
Commissioner Comments
Commissioner Ferreira expressed concern over the City’s borrowing practices and wondered how close the City is coming to reaching the end of its borrowing capacity. He joined Mr. Andrews in questioning how thoroughly the City Council is challenging and demanding verification of claims made by the administration and other parties seeking City financing of their projects. In response to a question about why he voted against the motion earlier in the meeting on Ordinance 2015-781 expressing opposition to the use of the convention development tax to fund the stadium improvement projects, Mr. Ferreira explained that he opposed the TRUE Commission’s objection to the funding source but not to the projects themselves; he is opposed to the projects themselves and did not want his vote to be interpreted as supporting the projects. He believes the City’s limited borrowing capacity should be used for essential infrastructure needs and not for this type of project.
Next meeting

The next commission meeting will be on Thursday, January 7, 2016.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:45 p.m.
Posted 1.11.16  11:30 a.m.
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